Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

February 10, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. on Tuesday, February 10, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Michael Moeller, Dr. Bill Huddleston, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Bob Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, COL Jose Atencio for LTC Wayne Bergeron, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Dr. Robert Koch attended the meeting until 8:35 a.m.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
1.
Approval of Minutes.  The minutes were approved by consensus from the department chair meeting held on January 20, 2009.
Dr. Hansen announced that because of a specially called meeting by the President, he would go to agenda items 8 and 9, introduce Dr. Koch, and at 8:25 he would leave to attend the President’s meeting.  He asked Dr. Bill Strong to preside over the meeting in his absence.
8.
Endowed Scholarships and Awards Gala.  Dr. Hansen stated that this year’s Awards Gala will be held on April 27 and will be much like last year’s function except it will include more attention to endowed scholarships which will add slightly to the length of the program.  He asked department chairs if they would like to establish the policy of the current year’s holder of the scholarships being recognized at the program.  There was discussion and a few department chairs noted that in their departments, scholarships might just be for a semester and the person might have already graduated.  There was a motion to leave it up to departments to choose who would be recognized at the program.  The motion was seconded and unanimously adopted.
9.
Recruiting Trip to Asia.  Dr. Hansen announced that he would be going on a recruiting trip to Asia with Jacque Behrens March 6 – March 19.  He will be learning more about the academic backgrounds of potential students coming to UNA.  He recognizes the new set of challenges universities face as they accept students into the 3+1, 2+2, and 2+3 Programs and wants to understand how prepared students are from their home universities before they arrive here at UNA.  He stated that he will be back on the Friday before Spring Break and will hopefully make it into the office that day.  He will be checking on communication possibilities while he is gone and will probably be able to access the Internet from his hotels.  There was a question regarding ongoing searches and Dr. Hansen requested that interviews be held before he leaves or when he gets back.
2.
Dr. Robert Koch, Director of the Writing Center.  Dr. Koch stated that he wanted to discuss Writing Across the Curriculum and Writing for the Disciplines.  He noted that there are eight or nine faculty members that are very interested in the current workshops that are being held and they typically have four or five faculty members at each workshop each semester.  They would like to have more effect and asked for input from the Dean and Department Chairs.  He said that data from fall 2007 showed 425 students made use of the Writing Center and fall 2008 showed 924 students made use of the Center.  They offer half-hour tutorials (tutors are typically SO, JR, or SR in any majors) stating that good writing is good writing, no matter the major.   Data shows that they typically service 200/300 freshmen, 100 sophomores and juniors, and 300/400 seniors.  They would like to reach more sophomores and juniors and would like input if you could think of ways to help.  He would like for faculty members to let him know ways the Center could help in each of the disciplines.  They have handouts available on best practices and would like information on how grammar is handled in each area.  He mentioned that he would guess that 80-90% of the areas use the APA style so they already tutor on this style, but if there are other styles that need to be addressed if he is made aware of those needs, he will get information to his tutors.

He offered help to faculty in everything from design to awareness, style, and assessment (and anything in-between).  He knows that writing styles differ from discipline to discipline; some might need a passive voice, while other disciplines require first person, etc.  He requested that he be notified if you have a specific need within a certain time frame; he can be flexible in the offerings.


It was suggested that a link to the Writing Center be placed on Black Board to remind students of this service that is offered and Rob stated that he would check with John McGee regarding this.  He gave his extension (4131) and his email address (rtkoch@una.edu) and invited input from the department chairs and the faculty.


The department chairs asked him how the Center handled plagiarism and he explained that they notify the student and tell them how to fix it and at the same time, notify the faculty on the yellow form so the professor knows the student needed help on this issue.  They also questioned the areas that the tutors have backgrounds in and he mentioned that the current tutors included backgrounds in elementary and secondary education, English, geography, music, communication, literature and that they would like to see students with backgrounds in sociology, psychology and the life sciences apply.  They take applications at the end of each semester and fill when they have vacancies arise.
3.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Art.  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen moved for acceptance of:  inactivation of AR 180, removal of AR 180 from the General Education Area II course offerings, and addition of AR 283 to the General II General Education course offerings; narrowing the span of the current AR 282 Art History Survey II course coverage for more expedient course delivery and student learning achievement; addition of the AR 283 Art History Survey III as an extension of AR 282 Art History Survey II; and add a pre-requisite for AR 470 Methodology and Materials in Art.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.
4.
Undergraduate and Graduate Curriculum Change Proposals from the Department of English.  Dr. Ron Smith made a motion to reduce the number of hours required for the English minor from 24 to 18.  The motion was seconded, discussed, and unanimously adopted.  Dr. Smith made a motion to change the focus for the course EN 331 World Literature from Greek classics to the modern Russian novel to one aspect of contemporary literature written outside of Britain and the US.  The motion was seconded, discussed, and unanimously adopted.  Dr. Smith made a motion to dropping the provision that allows conditional admission to the M.A. in English program without a test score.  The motion was seconded, discussed, and unanimously adopted.  
5.
Undergraduate Curriculum Change Proposals from the Department of History and Political Science.  Dr. Chris Maynard made a motion to add PHL 205 Ethics as an option under Area II of UNA’s General Education Component under “3 semester hours selected from the following:”  It was noted that this will have to be sent to STARS.  The motion was seconded, discussed, and unanimously adopted.
6.
Undergraduate Curriculum Change Proposals from the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science.  Dr. David Muse brought the informational items to the group as changes in offering patterns for MA 445 Applied Statistics I, MA 448 Mathematical Statistics I, and MA 461 Numerical Analysis.  
7.
Undergraduate Curriculum Change Proposals from the Department of Physics and Earth Science.  Dr. Brenda Webb made a motion to change the credit hours of PH 495 from 1-2 to 1-3.  The motion was seconded, discussed, and unanimously adopted.  Dr. Webb made a motion to accept the creation of PH 498 Senior Assessment Seminar for general and professional physics majors.  The motion was seconded.  Discussion involved the fact that the course graded as Pass/Fail would be a welcome addition for other departments to follow if successful.  Several department chairs noted that it is being done at other universities and they would like to see this happen here.  The rationale for this course is in the last ten years of data collected, physics majors have tended to do poorly on standardized tests.  This course will serve as preparation for the exit exam and help students prepare for standardized tests as well as stress to the students the importance of doing well on the exit exam.  The motion was unanimously adopted.  Dr. Christy also noted that he would like the discussion of overload pay versus independent studies to be addressed at a future department chair meeting.  
10. 
Other.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:01 a.m.

